Madison, Dolley Payne Todd Madison, Dolley Payne Todd

by Ethel Stephens Arnett, 1991

20 May 1768-12 July 1849



Photographic image of Gilbert Stuart's oil portrait of Dolley Madison. Stuart painted Dolley Madison's portrait in 1804. Photograph of portrait taken circa 1921. Item H.1921.14.3 from the collections of the North Carolina Museum of History.

Dolley Payne Todd Madison, First Lady, social arbiter, and heroine of the War of 1812 [3], was born in the New Garden settlement of Rowan County [4] (now Guilford College [5] in the bounds of Greensboro [6]). Her Quaker [7] parents, merchant John Payne and his wife Mary Coles, had moved there from Hanover County, Va., in 1765. In keeping with Quaker custom, her name was entered in the records of the New Garden Monthly Meeting under her parents' names: "Dolley their daughter was born ye 20 of ye 5 mo 1768." All of her life, when writing her name, she always spelled it Dolley.

When Dolley was just eleven months old, her family returned to Hanover County, where she spent her childhood and attended an old-field school [8] and later a Quaker school in the local Cedar Creek meetinghouse to which the Paynes belonged. Opposed to slavery, John Payne in 1782 freed his slaves and the following year moved his family to Philadelphia, the national capital. Here Dolley was witness to governmental as well as social activities. She married a promising young Quaker lawyer, John Todd, Jr., and they became the parents of two sons, John Payne (1792) and William Temple (1793). In the summer of 1793 a <u>yellow fever</u> [9] epidemic struck the city, and both Dolley's husband and her younger son fell victim on the same day.

With her first son, John Payne, she continued to live in the house that she and her husband had bought in 1791. She had many admirers, among whom was Congressman <u>James Madison [10]</u>, of Virginia, often referred to as "The Father of the <u>United States Constitution [11]</u>." She met Madison in May 1794 and they were married in September. Her public life began in 1801, when President <u>Thomas Jefferson [12]</u> named Madison secretary of state. Since both the president and the vice-president, Aaron Burr, were widowers, Mrs. Madison became Jefferson's acting hostess and she soon set high standards for the social life of the new national capital, Washington, D.C. She opened her own new home to congressmen, to representatives from other countries, and even to visitors to the city. At these gatherings topics of wide-ranging importance were discussed, and occasionally Dolley was criticized for her role in some of them. Nevertheless, she

1

received guests without regard to party politics and attempted to make everyone feel welcome. One of her friends, Mrs. Samuel Harrison Smith, in her later biography of Dolley Madison, stated: "The kindly feelings thus cultivated, triumphed over animosity of party spirit, and won a popularity for her husband, which his lofty reserve and old manners would have failed in ineffecting."

She presided at the president's house on 4 July 1803 at a great reception announcing the <u>Louisiana Purchase</u>. [13] Jefferson and the Madisons were congenial, and during Jefferson's administrations she was his hostess when ladies were invited or when he needed advice concerning his family. It was observed that Jefferson loved Madison as if he were a son, and he endorsed the secretary of state as his successor as chief executive.



Half plate daguerreotype portrait of Dolley Madison, 1848, created by Matthew Brady. From the Daguerreotype Collection, Library of Congress Prints & Photographs Online Catalog.

In 1809, when Madison was inaugurated as the fourth president of the United States, his wife becam<u>First Lady</u> [15] in name as well as deed. Although she did not dance, she approved of closing the inaugural celebrations with a grand ball. By that time she was so popular that she was almost pressed to death by those seeking a close glimpse of her. Mrs. Smith wrote: "It would be *absolutely impossible* for anyone to behave with more perfect propriety than she did. Unassuming, dignity, sweetness, grace."

[14]

The presidential mansion had never been adequately furnished; Thomas Jefferson had used furnishings from his own home during his two terms in office. Before Madison's inauguration, however, a congressional grant of five thousand dollars had been made for the decoration of the interior of the house, and it was Dolley who undertook the assignment. With the assistance of architect Benjamin Latrobe [16], the president's home was decorated and furnished in a highly acceptable manner. It won consistent praise. Mrs. Madison conducted weekly dinners for thirty invited guests, and on a regular basis the drawing rooms were opened to the public. She often was present to greet casual visitors and to discuss the progress and development of the country; she frequently shared with President Madison her sense of the concerns of the people.

Dolley Madison is credited with softening some of the verbal attacks leveled against her husband, particularly with reference to the War of 1812 [3]; even in the face of national divisions, he was reelected to a second term. In spite of the war, she continued her weekly dinners and drawing-room receptions, which provided her an opportunity to gain an understanding of the issues confronting the nation as well as to give heart to the people away from Washington. She also served refreshments to passing groups of soldiers, wrote letters to family and friends, and pledged herself to do everything she could for the good of the country.

When it was known that the British had landed along the Chesapeake and were headed towards Washington, she packed the Cabinet papers and other valuable records for transport, directed that <u>Gilbert Stuart's portrait of George Washington[17]</u> be removed from its heavy frame and taken to safety, and loaded conveyances with various items of value and sent them off for safekeeping. A letter that she hastily wrote to her sister, Mrs. Lucy Washington, is perhaps the most valuable surviving source concerning the British capture and burning of Washington. The presidential mansion was gutted, and afterwards the blackened walls were painted white to help conceal the damage; it was henceforth known as the White House.



UNC Press. p. 150. (Digital page 164).

[18] As the British entered the city, Dolley Madison drove off in a carriage to take refuge in the Virginia countryside. Returning to the ruined capital a few days later, the Madisons rented a house and Dolley resumed her efforts to reassure the people that conditions were returning to normal. Once again, she invited guests into the president's home regardless of their political beliefs. At the end of Madison's second term in 1817, it was said that Dolley Madison was the most popular person in the United States.

At their home, Montpelier [19], in Virginia, Mrs. Madison worked on her husband's papers and entertained a constant flow of visitors from at home and abroad. After Madison's death in 1836, she returned to Washington, where she was almost as popular as she had been as First Lady. She was invited to be at the forefront of all important occasions. Nevertheless, she faced difficult financial responsibilities. The Madison estate in Virginia was sold, as were some of Madison's papers; she mortgaged her home in Washington and even was reduced to borrowing from understanding friends. Relief came on her eightieth birthday when Congress purchased the remainder of Madison's papers [20] and placed them in the Library of Congress [21].

On one occasion Henry Clay [22] remarked to her, "Everybody loves Mrs. Madison." She instantly replied, "That's because Mrs. Madison loves everybody." She promoted music, drama, art, the Library of Congress, an orphan's asylum, inventions, sports, the George Washington Monument [23], and—according to legend—the writing of "The Star Spangled Banner [24]," as well as keeping the nation's capital in Washington after the War of 1812.

Dolley Madison knew personally the first eleven presidents of the United States. In February 1849, as a special guest at the President's Ball, she strolled through the White House with another North Carolina native, President <u>James K. Polk [25]</u>. In July of that year she died at age eighty-one and was buried in the Madison family cemetery at Montpelier.

References:

Ethel Stephens Arnett, Mrs. James Madison: The Incomparable Dolley (1972).

Irving Brant, James Madison, vol. 3 (1953).

Allen C. Clark, The Life and Letters of Dolly Madison (1914). [26]

J. Madison Cutts, Jr., "Dolley Madison," Records of the Columbia Historical Society 3 (1900). [27]

Elizabeth L. Dean, Dolly Madison: The Nation's Hostess (1928).

Maude W. Goodwin, Dolly Madison (1900).

James Herring and J. B. Longacre, The National Portrait Galley of Distinguished Americans (1835). [28]

Charles J. Ingersoll, *Historical Sketch of the Second War between the United States of America and Great Britain* (1849).

Additional Resources:

"Dolley Payne Todd Madison." Our First Ladies. The White House. https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/first-ladies/dolleymadison (accessed April 2, 2014).

"Portrait of Dolley Payne Todd Madison by Gilbert Stuart, 1804." Dolley Payne Todd Madison. The White House. https://www.whitehouse.gov/photos-and-video/photo/2012/04/dolley-madison (accessed April 2, 2014).

"Saving History: Dolley Madison, the White House and the War of 1812." Primary Documents. White House Historical

Association. http://www.whitehousehistory.org/whha_classroom/classroom_documents-1812.html_i17] (accessed April 2, 2014).

Image Credits:

"Photograph [portrait of Dolley Madison], Accession #:<u>H.1921.14.3 [2].</u>" 1921. North Carolina Museum of History. (accessed April 2, 2014).

Brady, Mathew B. [Dolley Madison, three-quarter length portrait of a woman, facing front, seated]. Photograph. [1848]. Prints and Photographs Division, Library of Congress. http://www.loc.gov/pictures/item/2004664021/ [14] (accessed April 2, 2014).

Subjects:

100 North Carolina Icons [32] Early Statehood (1789-1820) [33] Biographies [34]

Presidents [35]

Quakers [36]

Women [37]

Authors:

Arnett, Ethel Stephens [38]

Origin - location:

Guilford County [39]

Greensboro [40]

Guilford College [41]

From:

Dictionary of North Carolina Biography, University of North Carolina Press.[42]

1 January 1991 | Arnett, Ethel Stephens

Source URL: https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/madison-dolley-payne-todd

Links

[1] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/madison-dolley-payne-todd [2] http://collections.ncdcr.gov/RediscoveryProficioPublicSearch/ShowItem.aspx? 24990+ [3] https://www.ncpedia.org/war-1812 [4] https://www.ncpedia.org/geography/rowan [5] https://www.ncpedia.org/guilford-college [6] https://www.ncpedia.org/greensboro-0 [7] https://www.ncpedia.org/quakers [8] https://www.ncpedia.org/old-field-schools [9]

 $\underline{\text{https://www.ncpedia.org/infectious-diseases}} \ [10] \ \text{https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/presidents/jamesmadison} \ [11]$

http://www.archives.gov/exhibits/charters/constitution.html [12] https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/presidents/thomasjefferson [13]

https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/first-ladies [16] http://www.pbs.org/program/benjamin-latrobe/ [17]

http://www.whitehousehistory.org/whha_classroom_documents-1812.html [18] https://www.worldcat.org/title/832326?oclcNum=832326 [19]

http://www.montpelier.org/ [20] http://memory.loc.gov/ammem/collections/madison_papers/ [21] http://memory.loc.gov/ammem/index.html [22]

http://bioguide.congress.gov/scripts/biodisplay.pl?index=c000482 [23] https://www.nps.gov/wamo/index.htm [24]

http://amhistory.si.edu/starspangledbanner/ [25] https://www.ncpedia.org/biography/polk-james [26] https://archive.org/details/lifelettersofdol01clar [27] https://archive.org/details/jstor-40066746 [28] https://archive.org/details/nationalportrai00herrgoog [29]

https://archive.org/details/historicalsketch02inge [30] https://www.whitehouse.gov/about/first-ladies/dolleymadison [31]

https://www.whitehouse.gov/photos-and-video/photo/2012/04/dolley-madison [32] https://www.ncpedia.org/north-carolina-icons [33]

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/biography-term [35]

 $\underline{\text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/presidents}} \ [36] \ \underline{\text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/quakers}} \ [37]$

 $\underline{\text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/subjects/women}} \ [38] \ \underline{\text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/authors/arnett-ethel-steph}} \ [39]$

https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmont-4 [40] https://www.ncpedia.org/category/origin-location/piedmon-21 [41]

 $\underline{\text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}} \ [42] \ \text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}] \ [42] \ \text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}] \ [42] \ \text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}] \ [43] \ \text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}] \ [43] \ \text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}] \ [44] \ \text{https://www.ncpedia.org/category/entry-source/dictionary-no}] \ [44]$